Minutes of the Annual Meeting

Elk Stream Ranch Property Owners Association

August 12, 2006

Keith and Mary Payden’s Barn

Lots Represented in Person




Lot Number

Louise Lawson and Richard Risk




4

W. Douglas and Laurel L. Hoover




6

Gregory Schamaun





      10, 12

Alan Scott and Anne Meininger




14

Arthur and Betsy Krill





19

Philip and Linda Walters




    
20

Keith and Mary Payden





21

Steve and Gem Boone






23

Jim and Lynn Fritz






24

Tom and Linda Brown





25

Janice Feingold






31

Lots Represented by Proxy

Barry Stone







1

Joseph Barela and Scott Stevens




2

Dale Ellen Redies






3

Arden and Karen Bradshaw





5

Edward and Kathleen Keyes





8

Robert Hoy







9

Allen and Vickie Bejda





11

Gary and Betsy Queen





13

Frances William and Julia Powell




15

Jon and Kate Zusy





      16, 17

Carl and Mendy Jackson





22

Paul Czaplicki







26

Peter and Nanci Campbell





27

Julia Bennett







29

John Arnold and Janet Helman




30

Chris Willsey






      32, 33

Odin Christensen and Phyllis Lucas




34

Richard and Lenore Kremen/ Paul Czaplicki



35

Call to Order and Determination of Quorum

Keith Payden, President called the 2006 Annual Meeting of the Elk Stream Ranch Property Owners’ Association (ESRPOA) to order at 1:30 p.m. MDT.  With 32 of 35 lots represented either in person or by proxy, it was determined that the ESRPOA could conduct its business and make binding decisions.   The sign–in sheet for the meeting is included as Attachment I.

Next, Keith Payden introduced our invited guests from the Elk Springs subdivision.  They included: Gary Harding, the President of the Elk Springs homeowner’s association and Clay Loving, the association’s Vice President.  Gary noted that Barbara Rose is serving as their association’s secretary/treasurer.  Gary summarized his association’s plans for the upcoming year and expressed their interest in participating in the ESRPOA highway clean-ups, coordinating roadwork and weed management, and working together on other projects of mutual benefit.  He also informed us that the Elk Springs association has established a website at myelkspringsranch.com   

Introduction of Officers and Committees

Keith Payden introduced the Board of Directors, and the members of the Design Review Committee and the Property Management Committee who served in 2005-2006.  They are:


Board of Directors


Keith Payden, President







Jim Fritz, Vice President







Louise Lawson, Secretary/Treasurer


Design Review Committee

Jim Fritz, Chairperson







Tom Brown







Louise Lawson

Keith Payden





Barry Stone

Philip Walters


Property Management


Barry Stone, Chairperson


  Committee



Odin Christensen

Louise Lawson

Richard Risk







Philip Walters

Approval of Minutes

The minutes of the 2005 Annual Meeting were presented as sent to the membership in November 2005.  Richard Risk moved to approve the minutes as presented with Doug Hoover seconding the motion.  Those present voted unanimously to approve the minutes.   

Treasurer’s Report

Louise Lawson presented the Treasurers’ Report as prepared by Odin Christensen, Assistant Treasurer (See Attachment II).  As of July 31, 2006, the Association had  $79,663.48 in its bank accounts at the Mancos Valley Bank.

This amount exceeds what the ESRPOA normally carries in its accounts because the Association has not yet expended approximately $35,000 to complete the planned road lift, which was approved at the 2005 annual meeting.  This roadwork is to be completed this month.  Other planned expenditures include a fire mitigation project, which is to be completed this season, and was bid at $2,100.  We are also awaiting invoices for spraying the right-of-ways and additional spot spraying for thistle and Common Mullein.

Also noteworthy is the interest income earned this past year, approximately $1,500, due to Odin Christensen’s diligence in keeping our monies in an interest-bearing account before being expensed.

Philip Walters moved to accept the Treasurer’s report as presented.  Steve Boone seconded the motion.  Those present voted unanimously to approve the Treasurer’s Report.

Design Review Committee

Jim Fritz, Chairperson of the Design Review Committee (DRC) in 2005-2006 summarized the Committee’s activities during the past year.  His report is included as Attachment III.

Jim reported that Art and Betsy Krill, owners of Lot 19, have filed a lawsuit in July against the ESRPOA and its DRC.  The Krill’s have completed all or most of the corrections to the barn which they started building in the fall of 2004.  Since then, they have decided not to build a residence on Lot #19 as initially proposed and planned.  Instead they have purchased a residence closer to Mancos where they plan to reside.  Although the Krill’s’ will not be residing in the Canyon they want to use the barn for storage.  The Association carries Director’s insurance, which will cover the costs of the lawsuit less a deductible of $1,000.  Our insurance company has retained a Denver-area firm, HindmanSanchez to represent the ESRPOA.   You can contact Keith Payden, President, if you have additional questions pertaining to the lawsuit.

Jim reminded all ESRPOA lot owners that if they are planning any building projects in the upcoming year, to please notify the Design Review Committee as early as possible.

Property Management Committee

Barry Stone, Chairperson of the Property Management Committee, while not attending the meeting, summarized the past year’s activates in a report which was presented by Richard Risk in Barry’s absence.  A copy of the report is included as Attachment IV.
Barry noted that the planned road lift has not been started due to the contractor’s busy schedule.  The contractor is Cecil Thurman’s company and Cecil plans to start the work mid-August.  The lift is a preventive/maintenance project so its delay has not caused any harm to the road nor necessitated any emergency repairs this season.

Stewardship Proposal

This past year, Odin Christensen prepared a stewardship proposal for the Association’s members to consider adopting.  The key goal of the proposal is to continue to educate and then rally the ESRPOA members to care for and tend their portion(s) of East Canyon.  His concept is summarized as Attachment V. 

Richard Risk, in Odin’s absence, presented the proposal.  In general, those present supported Odin’s recommendation that we organize a cooperative, community-minded effort to protect our properties from degradation by weeds, over-grazing, overgrowth of brush, and/or the lack of fire mitigation efforts.  Those present favored structuring an organized effort to obtain and encourage each owner’s participation in good land stewardship.  The primary concern raised by the non-residential owners present is “what should we do?”  They stated that they are willing to contribute to the stewardship effort, but need guidance as to what to do, when to do it, best approaches, etc.  They also wanted to know if their should be some type of rotation of the work focus, such that one year we focus on weed management, the next year on fire mitigation and so forth.  Other concerns were how to source reliable and affordable contractors; then how to make sure the contractors perform the wok in a timely and satisfactory manner.  They also wanted clarification as to:  1.) how owners would report their efforts (an honor system was preferred); 2.) the process for assessing owners who would rather contribute money because they are short on time; and 3.) how collected funds would be managed and expensed to support the stewardship goals. 

Louise Lawson kept a list of comments from the discussion and will forward them to Odin Christensen.  The 2006-2007 Directors will ask Odie to expand his proposal to include more detail about how the proposal might be implemented.   Assuming the proposal is developed further, it will either be resubmitted to the membership for input during the upcoming year or it will be placed on next year’s agenda for a vote to implement.

Voting Process

Keith Payden and Philip Walters provided a brief overview of the new voting and proxy process being implement at this meeting consistent with the requirements of Colorado Senate Bill 100 (SB100).  Per SB100, only a two-thirds vote, or 24 of the 35 ESRPOA lot/members will be required to pass any amendments.  (The ESRPOA’s CC&Rs call for a three-fourths vote of all members.)  SB100 also requires that a secret voting process be used as needed or upon request.  Philip reviewed the secret voting process.  Then, by cutting cards, two vote counters were selected to tabulate votes during the meeting.  The counters were Lynn Fritz and Linda Walters.     

Board Vacancy

Keith Payden opened the floor for nominations for one vacancy on the Board of Directors to replace Louise Lawson who is completing her term.  Richard Risk nominated Douglas Hoover to serve as a Director.  Gem Boone seconded the nomination.  Phillip Walters made a motion to close the nominations.  Steve Boone seconded the motion.  Doug Hoover was unanimously elected by a secret vote to serve on the Board of Directors for a three-year term.

Old Business

-Website

Alan Scott led an effort this past year to establish and populate a website for the Association.  The website is elkstreamranch.org and will be used to communicate information about the ESRPOA and its activities.  The annual cost of the server access is $120.00.  Alan and his wife, Anne Menninger, have generously paid the first year’s server fees on behalf of the Association.  

-Colorado Wildfire Protection Plan

Philip Walters, in his role as the Association’s SW Colorado Firewise Ambassador, gave a presentation on the Community Wildfire Protection Plan (CWPP) that he and Odin Christensen have been working on for the ESRPOA.  He discussed the purpose of the plan and how it is being developed in conjunction with the Colorado State Forest Service (CSFS), the Bureau of Land Management (BLM) and the Mancos Fire Protection District (MFPD).  He also reported that due to our involvement in the CWPP effort, Elk Stream Ranch hosted a visit to East Canyon in early May by a structure protection class of the Colorado Wildfire Academy.  Odin Christensen participated in the tour and summarized the findings and observations of the participating agencies and the Academy students in Attachment VI.

As the CWPP evolves, Philip discussed the need to develop a means for cooperation between owners and the Association to create/maintain fuel breaks along our road system.  This is needed both to protect evacuation corridors and to give firefighters a better chance of containing a wildfire on one side of the road and not letting it spread to both sides of the canyon.  Philip will be emailing more details from the CWPP to the membership as they become available.

Philip also presented maps showing approximate risk levels for wildfire in the canyon based upon fuel cover and land slope.  The levels ranged from Low in grassy areas to Very High in areas with heavy brush and steep slopes.  (Philip noted that the maps are based upon original vegetation in the Canyon and do not reflect any defensible space work that has been done by landowners.)

Philip reminded owners that Elk Stream is now part of the Mancos Fire Protection District.  Participation in the District requires us to develop defensible space around our homes and insure that our driveways be designed to allow a fire engine both access and turnaround space near any buildings.  ESRPOA homeowners can expect to see a line item for this fire coverage on their 2006 property tax invoices.

Next, Philip passed on a request from area fire agencies that they be contacted to assist individual owners as they develop their property.  They are particularly interested in working with owners with ridge top properties.  Owners should contact Dan Ochaki or Kent Grant at Colorado State Forest Service (970) 247-5250 as well as Blake Mitchell at the Mancos Fire Protection District (970) 533-1425.  Owners should contact both agencies for input as they have different orientations; CSFS provides help in reducing wildfire danger and the Mancos FPD advises about protecting structures.

-Colorado Senate Bill 100

Keith Payden reported that members of the Board of Directors, the Property Management Committee and the Design Review Committee participated in an educational session given by Jon Zusy, an ESRPOA owner and a member of the Colorado bar and now a Durango-based attorney specializing in homeowner association (HOA) law.  Prior to the session Jon provided those attending with a summary of the law and those changes which impact the ESRPOA.

Following Jon’s presentation, the Board of Directors (BOD) summarized the changes and rated them in terms of possible impact, effort and priority.  The new proxy/voting process implemented at this meeting is one example of the Association’s efforts to comply with the new SB100 requirements.  The remaining requirements will be addressed in the upcoming year as most or all of the changes are to be implemented by January 1, 2008.

New Business

-2006-2007 Budget

Louise Lawson, ESRPOA Treasurer/Secretary, presented a summary of the Association’s 2005-2006 Actual Revenues and Expenses and the recommended 2006-2007 Revenue and Expense Budget (See Attachment VII).  Expenses for the upcoming year are projected to be $32,395.00 as compared to estimated income of $36,300.  The Board of Directors recommended that the ESRPOA maintain its current dues structure of $1,000 per lot.  Any excess revenues over expenses will be added to our reserves, which are expected to be about $11,000 after current commitments are expensed.  A motion to approve the budget was made by Richard Risk and seconded by Alan Scott.  Those present approved the motion unanimously by a voice vote.

-Proposed CC&R Amendment #1: Require Residence be Built First

Richard Risk proposed amending the ESRPOA CC&Rs to require that a property owner construct a single-family residence prior to the building of any other structures.  Philip Walters moved to put the proposed amendment before the membership for consideration.  Alan Scott seconded the motion.  After discussion a vote was taken.  The proposed amendment failed by a vote of 18 for and 13 against (a two-thirds affirmative vote, or 24 of the ESRPOA’s 35 members is required to amend the CC&Rs.)

-Proposed CC&R Amendment #2:  Increase the Minimum Square Footage of Residences

Richard Risk proposed a second amendment to the CC&Rs increasing the minimum square footage of a residence from 1,500 s.f. to 2,000 s.f.  Gem Boone moved to place the amendment before the membership for consideration.  Linda Walters seconded the motion.  Following discussion and voting, the proposed amendment failed by a secret vote of 10 for and 21 opposed.  

For reference, both of the proposed amendments are attached as Attachment VIII.

Adjournment

The annual meeting adjourned at 3:25 p.m. MDT.

Respectfully submitted,

Louise Lawson

Secretary/Treasurer    
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